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A sign of the times: on-campus COVID-19 testing at Student Union on Oct. 7.
(Jon Gardiner/UNC-Chapel Hill)

Faculty Council learns of plans,worries for spring semester
The Nov. 6 meeting of the Faculty Council was highlighted by
reports on the changes being made for the spring semester and
on a survey of parents and students that found both good and
bad in online learning.
Chancellor Kevin Guskiewicz told the council that the
University expects a significant number of students to return to
campus for the spring semester and that we have learned from
“mistakes” made at the beginning of the fall semester. For
spring, students will be tested upon arrival, followed by regular
surveillance. Details are still being planned. A goal is to increase
the number of in-person classes. Standards of student behavior
outside class and off campus will be enforced with greater
communication with townspeople and police departments, he
said. 
The chancellor’s interim vice chancellor for finance and
operations, Nate Knuffman, and the vice chancellor for human
resources, Becci Menghini,  reviewed the financial condition as
a result of the pandemic. For this fiscal year, they said, there is
a revenue loss approaching $200 million; a carryover
“structural deficit” will probably come to an additional $100
million. Maintenance projects have been indefinitely deferred.
Faculty retirements, resignations and other vacancies are not
being filled.
There are no immediate plans for furloughs or salary
reductions, they said, and those would require the approval of
the legislature. It was noted that about 36% of our faculty are
eligible to retire in the next five years, but there
are no immediate plans for early-retirement options. Some
program changes are a possibility. 
There were questions with regard to the inaccessibility of the
University’s endowment funds and the possibility of drawing
upon them in emergencies such as the present time. Use of such
funds is almost entirely restricted, often according to donors’
stipulations to provide for such things as chaired professorships
and scholarships.
Questions from the faculty suggested borrowing from the
endowment and finding creative ways to gain access to this
source and more aggressive pursuits of them. 
Professors Rudi Colloredo-Mansfield of anthropology and
Mitch Prinstein of psychology and neuroscience reported some
results from surveys of students and parents. Many students
commended the convenience of viewing online courses and
found the flexibility of faculty very helpful. But some felt they
were losing confidence in what they were learning outside the
immediacy of classroom, professor and fellow students.
“Everything feels like homework,” one complained. Others
confessed to Zoom fatigue and fear they are not learning as
well. Others admitted to waning motivation. Many of these self-
criticisms from students were echoed by parents. 
Provost Robert Blouin returned to the plans for the spring
semester. He mentioned comparative responses that we are
studying from the Universities of New Hampshire and  Illinois,
and Duke University. There are plans to make the quarantine
sections of dorms less isolating. Otherwise, we are planning for
about 3,500 students who will live in single-room dormitories
without visitors. In-person classes will remain relatively small
in enrollment, Blouin said. Student Affairs is working closely
with Greek life on campus. 
Professor Jay Smith cited the sharp increase in infections,
hospitalizations and deaths from the virus in recent weeks, with
the expectations that these mounting figures will continue to
increase in the weeks ahead. He questioned about the wisdom
of returning any students to campus as we stare at “a
bleak winter.” Both the provost and chancellor emphasized
that, because of such conditions, plans at present
remain tentative, and that we always have the option before
classes resume on Jan. 19 of returning to online instruction if
necessary.                                                  — George Lensing  

The President's Letter

Staying united in a troubled time
We are living in interesting times, to say the least. In an age of
pandemic, political division, natural disasters and racial strife,
we’ve become dependent on remote operations, and our lives
and meetings have become bound by technology. How will the
changes and challenges of the past year affect the future
remains to be seen (although no matter what, as soon as it’s
safe RFA will return to in person meetings!). Challenge and
change also present new opportunities. It’s not only a time to
look forward, but also to step back and reflect on core values
and fundamental goals.
RFA will continue to advocate for the
interests and welfare of retired faculty and
professional staff and to support the
intellectual and humanitarian goals on which
this University is based. Our commitment is
articulated through programs and action,
building on social capital to widen the circle
of those who understand and appreciate
retired faculty and professional staff for their years of service.
As we continue to reflect on the past and plan for the future, we
look for innovative ways to improve our organization and to
better meet your needs. Let us hear from you. Let us know your
ideas, thoughts and suggestions for future programs, events
and activities. With collaboration, wonderful things can be
achieved. Help us strengthen the fabric of collegiality and
deepen our connection with the University community.
Together we can do great things. Unity is power!
… And during this season of Thanksgiving, thank you all for
your dedication, commitment and service. Have a wonderful
holiday season and stay safe.                           — Donna Falvo

Leloudis displays an 1898 front page from The News and Observer during
his and Korstad’s presentation to the RFA general meeting. 

 

Troubling history of race and politics
James Leloudis and Robert Korstad, authors of the book “Fragile
Democracy: The Struggle Over Race and Voting Rights in North
Carolina,” led us through a historical overview from
Reconstruction to the current day during the RFA general meeting
webinar on Nov 12. Although their focus for the book is on North
Carolina’s struggle over race and voting rights, they emphasized
that similar events continue to occur throughout the nation. 
James Leloudis is professor of history, Peter T. Grauer associate
dean for Honors Carolina and Co-Chair of the UNC Commission
on History, Race, and a way forward. Robert Korstad is professor
emeritus of public policy and history at Duke University’s Sanford
School of Public Policy. A digital exhibit outlining material from
their presentation may be viewed at: https://adobe.ly/3c8WJsL
The book website is: https://www.fragiledemocracy.com/

 What’s up with the Equal Rights
Amendment?

Join us on Dec. 10 for a special RFA webinar, “What You Didn’t
Know About the Equal Rights Amendment and Didn’t Know to
Ask,” with Lori Bunton, co-president of ERA-NC Alliance. The

webinar will run from 1 to 2 p.m.
In 1972, the U.S. House and Senate, in a bipartisan vote, agreed
to pass the Equal Rights Amendment and send it to the states for

ratification. The ERA needed 38 states for ratification, but the
amendment only received support from 35 states.  Not until after
2017 did three more states ratify the amendment, finally reaching

the required 38 states.
 So what has happened to the ERA and why is it still receiving so
much attention? Join us for a discussion on what it really means
to have an amendment in the U.S. Constitution that guarantees

full equality under the law and what you can do to pursue equality
and help make the ERA the 28th Amendment. 

Registration information to follow.

Meet an RFA member 
Our RFA members are doing amazing things in

retirement. Everyone has a story to tell. We want to know
yours. Colleagues are interested in what you’re doing in

retirement, whether it be volunteering, writing, traveling,
tutoring, mentoring, teaching, doing research ... or

pursuing a brand-new interest. Send a brief, 250-word,
summary of your accomplishments, adventures or

activities in retirement.  Send your summary to
dfalvo@email.unc.edu or rfa@unc.edu. 

William L. “Bill” Andrews
      I was born in Richmond, Virginia, in 1946, in a hospital
on Monument Avenue named in honor of Robert E. Lee’s
cavalry commander, James Ewell
Brown “Jeb” Stuart. One of my
great-great-grandfathers, John
Ferneyhough Jr. (1788-1860), a
prosperous Fredericksburg,
Virginia, coachmaker, owned a
small estate maintained by 16 men
and women whom he enslaved.
Ferneyhough belonged to an anti-
abolition vigilance committee, the
purpose of which was “to aid the
Civil Authorities, in detecting and bringing to justice, the
abolitionists … engaged in disseminating their nefarious
publications and prosecuting their incendiary projects.”
This forebear of mine would have never imagined that a
descendant of his would devote almost 40 years of his life
to studying “nefarious publications” of American
abolitionism known as slave narratives. I’ve written, edited
and co-edited about 40 books on the autobiographies of
people who went through U.S. slavery and wrote about it.
Some of these people are famous: Frederick Douglass,
Harriet Jacobs, William Wells Brown and Booker T.
Washington. But I also research dozens of formerly
enslaved people whose narratives of their lives deserve to
be better known. If you’d like to survey the length and
breadth of the slave narrative tradition in the U.S., please
take a look at https://docsouth.unc.edu/neh/index.html.
This website, a collaboration between the UNC Library and
me, receives about two-thirds of a million visitors
internationally each year.
After getting my Ph.D. at UNC-Chapel Hill in 1973, I taught
at Texas Tech, the UW-Madison and the University of
Kansas, and in 1996 returned to Chapel Hill for an
endowed chair. I served as a  chair of the department of
English and comparative literature for four years here and
the dean for fine arts and humanities in the College of Arts
and Sciences for another seven. I retired fully in the
summer of 2019. I’m still researching and writing while
also engaged in social justice work. I’ve been a daily
meditator and an every-other-day runner for the last 45
years. I’ve won a few awards during my career, but my
greatest accomplishment in life was convincing my wife to
marry me 36 years ago. 

What AROHE
can do for us
Since I joined the UNC
Retired Faculty Association
(RFA), I have become aware
of new opportunities to meet
colleagues from across our
campus. One thing that I
never expected was that there
would also be opportunities
to connect with retirees at
other campuses across the
U.S. and Canada. The RFA is
a member of AROHE, the
Association of Retirement
Organizations in Higher
Education. Although there
have been individual retiree
organizations in some
universities and colleges for
many years, the
establishment of AROHE as a
public benefit, nonprofit
501(c)3 organization did not
occur until 2002. The
organization was formed to
“recognize the uniqueness of
retirees from higher
education and to spearhead
the movement by colleges
and universities to organize

this resource.” In 2012, UNC
was among the earliest
universities to host a retiree
organization conference.
Membership in AROHE is
open to retiree organizations
and to individuals who would
like to become involved in
AROHE’s member
networking and sharing of
successful programs and
practices. AROHE has a
resource center which serves
both institutions and retiree
organizations that want to
learn more about promoting
the intellectual, social and
physical well-being of
retirees. Promoting lifelong
engagement in higher
education benefits both
institutions and retirees
themselves. You can check
out AROHE’s activities and
resources at its website,
https://www.arohe.org/.  
 — Joanne Gard Marshall

EPA job opportunities for 55-plussers 
Would you like to go back to work for a while? Opportunities
are available with the Environmental Protection Agency via the
federally funded SEE Program, which recruits U.S. citizens age
55 and over to provide technical and administrative support at
EPA offices, including in Research Triangle Park. At the RTP
facility, the SEE Program also has positions for chemical and
data curators, research analysts and laboratory technicians. 
SEE (Senior Environmental Employment Program) positions
are temporary and run year to year, based on need and funding
for the agency. The program is administered by the National
Asian Pacific Center on Aging, but you don’t have to be an Asian
Pacific American to participate.
Check out NAPCA’S website, 
https://www.napca.org/programs/see, to learn more about
current employment opportunities. For more information go to
https://www.epa.gov/careers/senior-environmental-
employment-see-program.

It’s easy to give to the RFA …
RFA appreciates the dedication and generosity of RFA
members, which enable us to provide the general meeting
programs four times a year.  RFA has no revenue source other
than our membership dues. Members have asked how they
might contribute so that we may incorporate more activities.
The Provost’s Office may now receive funds that are designated
for RFA use.
Gifts may now be received for the “Retired Faculty Association
Support Fund.” Donations may be made by check payable to
the University of North Carolina with a note in the memo line:
Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341. Checks
should be sent to:
Jim Miller
University Development Office
208 W. Franklin St.
Chapel Hill, NC 27514
To donate online, go to https://give.unc.edu/ and select
“Retired Faculty Association Support Fund – 071341” in the
“Search All Funds” box at lower left.

… Don't forget to renew
If you haven’t done so already, it’s not too late to renew your
annual membership for 2020-2021 in the RFA or to consider
upgrading to a lifetime membership. To renew your
membership or join RFA, go to
https://uncrfa.web.unc.edu/types-of-membership/
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